ASTHAL PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD 
AT ASTHALL LEIGH MEMORIAL HALL
TUESDAY 28TH September 2021 AT 7.30pm

MINUTES

Present: Lynne Hughson Chairman (LH), Edward Walker (EW), Sue Wingfield Digby (SWD) and Rita Gunn Clerk
1. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council on 4th May 2021 were approved.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Christopher Allen (CA), Alex Postan (AP) and Nicholas Field Johnson (NFJ)
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
There were none
4. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

a) Parking in Asthall. This has improved slightly but there is concern about two vans parked on The Avenue, one with a SORN and one without an MOT. It was agreed that EW would talk to our local police officer about them. Action EW
b) Flooding in Asthall and Fordwells. Grips have been cleared on ninety-cut hill and from the retention pond down to Fordwells. Grips from Langley down to Fordwells will be cleared by mid-October. Matthew Timms (Highways OCC) has said that he will keep an eye on the retention pond to ensure that it stays clear. There has been no contact from Lawrence King about a WODC Flood Prevention Group. RG will follow this up. Action RG
c) Allotments. The gate has been successfully repaired. LH and RG have looked at amending the Tenancy agreement to include the size of shed and the need for planning permission from WODC. Existing tenants to be advised of this and the possible need for retrospective planning consent.
d) Planning in Field Assarts. Ongoing. The owner has been consulting local residents and has incorporated most of their requests. The council has stated that their support is with the residents. No plans have yet been submitted to WODC.
e) Pollution of the Windrush. LH wrote to Robert Courts (RC) in August, pointing out that whilst promises of help were being made, nothing was been done by the EA to prevent the unlawful events and requesting action from RC. There has been no reply. LH will write again. Action LH
f) Fordwells trough. Ongoing
g) Wychwood Grange. Enforcement has been passed to Emily Rogers. LH restated our concerns about parking and sewage given the significant increase in numbers of visitors (from 12 to 30+) and the addition of a hot tub.
h) The Windmill. The new owners have agreed to remove the marquee within the next three weeks.
5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Rosie Pearson from Asthall said that she had contacted the EA about desilting the leat but they would not permit it. She is happy to support the council in any attempts to improve the flood situation in Asthall. She also resolved the problem of the tree on her land which was in the river; one large willow has already been removed and she will ensure that the one near the bridge is also removed. The Council thanked her for her assistance.
6. PLANNING MATTERS
a) 21/00664/HHD  Peacheys Cottage Asthal. Erection of a detached greenhouse. Approved
b) 21/01195/HHD Pinnocks Farm Asthall Leigh. Demolition of a single-storey extension and erection of a single-storey extension and internal remodelling. Approved
c) 18/02353/HHD The Paddock Asthall Leigh. Variation of condition 2 of planning permission to allow repositioning of the roof lights with obscure glazing on the east façade (part retrospective). Approved
d) 21/01805/HHD Cherry Trees Asthall Leigh. Demolition of conservatory. Erection of rear extension and detached garage. Approved
e) 19/02822/HHD The Old Vicarage Asthall. Discharge of condition 4 (full surface water drainage scheme) of planning permission. Under consideration
A new application has come in for a replacement conservatory in Field Assarts but LH reported that details on WODC website are limited.
7. HIGHWAYS
a) Speeding through Field Assarts. The flashing signs are in place and appear to be working well. The cost of the signs was raised by the residents but the council assisted by obtaining permission for the siting from OCC and placed the order with Morelock. Funds for payment were transferred to the Council account. 
b) Verges and grips. The grips have been cleared, see earlier. There is still uncertainty about the ownership of the verges. RG to contact WODC and OCC for clarification. Action RG
8. LOCAL MATTERS

a) Oxfordshire Plan 2050. CPRE and Need not Greed response. It was agreed that the council would draft a response expressing concern about the number of houses proposed especially given the lack of infrastructure; sewage plant, transport, schools, doctors etc and who would determine the type of buildings, planners or developers. Action LH & RG
b) Cotswold National Park proposal. LH had hoped that NFJ and AP might be present to offer comment. Such a move would remove planning from WODC to National Parks and it would be useful to have clarity on what this would mean for residents.
c) Consultation on Ox-Cam ARC. Concerns about this development were much the same as the Oxfordshire 2050. LH has written to RC as a private individual and was disappointed that although he talked about levelling up across the country he supported the additional growth in our region which the Ox-Cam Arc would bring.
9. FINANCE
a) The Forecast 2021 and Budget 2022 were considered. Certain contingencies were in place for 2022; defibrillator training, bench for Asthall Leigh, work on the allotments but it is important to think through any other possible projects/work before November to ensure that the precept is set at the correct level.
The parish cash book was presented with the bank reconciliation to the latest statement included.

b) The following payments were approved:
 Payment to Rita Gunn for personal electronic payment of:
BHIB Insurance
£342.26
Payment approved Meeting 4/5/21
To formally approve payment of the following which were approved by email’

 WEL Medical
£520.74
New batteries and pads for defibs

 Morelock Signs
£6774.00
SIDS for Field Assarts

 Steve Tomlin
£238.20
Work on Allotments

Helping Hand Co
£128.40.
Litter pickers approved at the last 




Meeting

In was agreed to provide a dog waste bin for Asthall at a cost of £238.68. The site near the footpath will be determined by inspection and the frequency of emptying will be assessed once it is installed.
10. THAMES VALLEY POLICE
Nothing to report

11. RAF Brize Norton

Nothing to report

12. OXFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL (OCC)
NFJ provided the following report:
OCC BUDGET 2021/22

 
On 9th February, OCC approved an annual balanced budget. New investments and high levels of protection for frontline services are the chief features of the budget that Oxfordshire County Council set for 2021/22 and beyond.
A 1.99 per cent rise in basic council tax will take place from April plus an extra one per cent which would be required to be spent on adult social care under national rules, making a total of 2.99%. 

The capital programme shows that OCC is investing £1.4 billion into infrastructure across the county that will help with the planned growth to deliver much needed houses especially affordable homes so that residents can look forward to a safe and secure home to live in.

Over the coming decade OCC is investing:

£260 million in schools

£617 million in Major Infrastructure projects

£338 Million in Highways improvements

£70 million in property improvements

£9 million in vehicle and equipment replacements with a focus on our target of being Carbon neutral by 2030. It is an important target for the County Council that highlights our green credentials. OCC has already reduced its carbon emissions by 40% since 2009 as well as achieving recycling rates of almost 60%  - the best of any County Council.

An extra £400,000 is proposed for highway maintenance focused on additional resource for vegetation and drainage clearance plus supporting the roll out of a trial currently being undertaken enabling parish councils to implement 20mph schemes in their villages.

SAVING OUR WINDRUSH - RIVER TESTING EQUIPMENT NOW IN PLACE.

I am pleased to report that Burford has now installed its own river testing equipment.

This is due to all those readers who have kindly donated to the Save The Windrush Campaign.
Windrush Against Sewage Pollution (“WASP”) will manage the sophisticated testing equipment based in the Burford area, and will be responsible for the continual assessment of the river.  This equipment will allow the local community, via WASP, to trace the releases of sewage from storm drains and elsewhere into our river and provide a comprehensive picture of the scale of pollution from what is described as the routine dumping of untreated sewage in some areas. This will include measuring turbidity or murkiness of the river as well as the dissolved oxygen levels, temperature, PH, conductivity and oxidation reduction potential. These are recognised indicators of sewage pollution and as well as giving an overall running health-check, will most importantly measure changes and provide an early alert to pollution incidents to help to track them down to the source.

Thames Water continues to be criticised for its continual dumping of raw sewage into our rivers, especially for the long-term events which, when caused by groundwater infiltration (as many are) are not legally permitted. Now that we have professional testing equipment the Windrush can be monitored and excess discharges identified, effectively ensuring that there is a great deterrent to pollution from any source in place.

Ensured HGV ban in Burford was approved.

After 15 years of stalemate and with the help of the Burford Town Council, one of my first tasks was to ensure that OCC approved and implemented the HGV ban which came into place in October 2020. It is on an initial 18 month trial period which hopefully will become permanent.

HGVs have caused significant damage to buildings and the Victorian underground pipes which meant that action had to be taken. It was also seriously damaging the tourist industry in Burford.

Speeding in our Villages – 20mph is plenty campaign.

Speeding remains a major problem in our villages and I will continue to back the 20mph speed limit in our villages and have provided funding for the 20mph signage in Burford and also supported the campaign and signage for Swinbrook. 

Supported Burford School safe crossing over the A40.

I have continued to support and campaign for a safe crossing across the A40 in order to ensure that pupils from Burford School can cross the A40 safely. A new bridge would have been the preferred option but high costs led to the decision to implement a controlled crossing instead.

Active user and supporter of Fix My Street and to repair potholes.

OCC has drafted in more staff to carry out inspections and contractors Skanska are sending out more teams to carry our repairs. An additional Dragon-Patcher is now in action on the road network travelling round on an ‘inspect and fix’ basis on the rural network. There is also good news in the form of almost £1m in extra funding from the Department for Transport in recognition of damage done to the roads by bad weather. This money will be spent on road patching later this year as that will give longer lasting benefits and better value for money. Defects that make roads hazardous will be dealt with within 24 hours as usual. Remember, if a defect has paint markings around it then it has already been scheduled for repair and does not need a new report.  In the past year, OCC’s own machine, along with the shared Dragon, has fixed over 21,000 potholes. It is expected that the new one, over the next twelve months, could fill up to 14,000 more.

Continue to support local charities through my Priority Fund.

I support and fund various projects in my Division:

Carterton: Supported local bus service and two Food banks to assist residents.

Brize Norton: Supported speed limit signage and the Humble Bumble café.

Burford: Raised funds for HGV signage and 20 mph signage

Swinbrook: Provided funds for 20mph signage and also two CCTV cameras

Asthall: Provided funds for village signage.

Taynton: Provided funds for village sign.
13. WEST OXFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL (WODC)
Nothing to report

14. INFORMATION AVAILABLE

Nothing to report

15. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Platinum Jubilee: ALMH will be organising a weekend celebration which it is proposed the parish council supports.

An appropriate location is required for a tree to be planted.
16.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
Tuesday 23rd November 2021
